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or broker to refund part of a commission
if the carrier makes a partial refund as
a result of a Proposition 103 rate
lback. (CHAPTER 340, STATS. of 1991.)
Auto Insurance Fraud; Claims Analysis
Bureaus. Permits insurers to report
automobile insurance claims data to a
licensed claims analysis bureau, rather
than to the Department of Insurance.
Requires reporting of all bodily injury,
.medical payment and uninsured motorist
claims, rather than only claims in which
fraud is suspected. Establishes a
licensing procedure for claims analysis
bureaus.
Increases the annual fee paid
by insure'rs to fund automobile insurance
fraud prosecution from fifty cents to one
dollar. Requires insurers and specified
professional licensing bodies to
establish units to investigate fraudulent
claims. (CHAPTER 1222, STATS. of 1991.)
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DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE / CASUALTY / REGULATORY

Insurer Investments. Authorizes casualty
insurers, for hedging purposes, to buy
and sell options on stock indexes, stock
index futures contracts and options on
stock index futures contracts. (CHAPTER
1080, STATS. of 1991.)
Consumer Complaints. Requires the state
Insurance Commissioner to provide notice
of final action taken on a consumer
complaint within 30 days of the final
action. (CHAPTER 106, STATS. of 1991.)
Application Deadlines; Manuals.
Prohibits the state Insurance
Commissioner from seeking waiver of the
180-day deadline for issuing or denying
an insurer's application to operate in
California. Adds "manuals" to the types
of materials that insurance advisory
organizations may develop and draft for
use by all insurers if approved by the
commissioner. (CHAPTER 880, STATS. of

SB 236 (

1991.)

ton)

Suspension of Insurance Company Insiders.
Authorizes the Insurance Commissioner to
remove or suspend a director, officer,
employee, or other insider of an insurer
or insurance producer who has committed
fraudulent or hazardous acts which damage
insurer or producer, or who has been
charged with or convicted of certain
crimes. Provides that the California
Insurance Guaranty Association
protections do not apply to an insurer
that was insolvent or impaired before
January 1, 1991. (CHAPTER 771, STATS. of
1991.)

Administrative Supervision. Au.thorizes
the Insurance Commissioner to place a
troubled life or disability insurer in
administrative supervision. Under
administrative supervision, requires the
Commissioner's prior approval before the
insurer undertakes certain major business
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UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE

AB 367 (Areias)

Freeze Coverage.
unemployment
benefits by 26
to qualified
individuals who are without a job as a
direct result of freezing weather
conditions that occurred from December
19, 1990, to January 3, 1991. (CHAPTER
304, STATS. of 1991.)

AB 2108 (Lancaster)

Eligibility. Authorizes the state
Employment Development Department under
specified circumstances to reconsider a
claimant's eligibility for unemployment
benefits.
Increases the maximum
ineligibility period for benefits from 10
to 15 weeks for criminal conviction of
providing a false statement or
withholding a material fact. (CHAPTER
212, STATS. of 1991.)

AB 2200 (Farr)

Santa Cruz Symphony. Clarifies the
limited liability for retroactive
unemployment insurance taxes and
penalties granted the Santa Cruz County
Symphony Association in 1990. (CHAPTER
276, STATS. of 1991.)

SB 654 (Leslie)

Extension of Benefits: Michigan
California Lumber Company Fire. Extends
unemployment benefits by 26 weeks for
individuals who are jobless as a result
of the March 31, 1991, fire at the
Michigan Cali
Company.
However, this
1 not
operative because its operation was
linked to enactment of AB 1095 (Floyd),
which was vetoed. (CHAPTER 1230, STATS.
of 1991.)
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CALIFORNIA RESIDENTIAL EARTHQUAKE RECOVERY FUND

SB 125 (Hill)

Startup Loan; Claim Period. Authorizes a
$430,000 loan from the Insurance Fund to
the California Residential Earthquake
Recovery Fund to implement the program.
Also requires a homeowner to make claims
to the Fund for losses within 90 days
after an earthquake and clarifies the
provisions regarding the issuance of
bonds by the Fund. (CHAPTER 104, STATS.
of 1991.)

SB 289 (C. Green)

Effective Date; Regulations. Delayed the
effective date of the California
Residential Earthquake Recovery Fund to
January 1, 1992 from July 1, 1991.
Requires the adoption of regulations to
implement the Fund by September 1, 1991.
(CHAPTER 81, STATS. of 1991.)

SB 412 (Hill)

Covered Property and Events. Expands and
clarifies the residential property that
would be covered under the California
Residential Earthquake Recovery Fund.
Authorizes the Insurance Commissioner to
, define by regulation the structures and
damage that would be covered by the Fund
and to define the earthquakes that would
trigger coverage under the Fund.
(CHAPTER 854, STATS. of 1991.)
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EARTHQUAKE INSURANCE

SB 339 (C. Green)

Premiums for Retrofitted Structures.
Requires earthquake insurance carriers to
provide lower insurance premiums for
structures retrofitted with certain
improvements which increase resistance to
earthquake damage. (CHAPTER 664, STATS.
of 1991.)

SB 348 (Robbins)

Living Expenses. Permits policyholders
to waive earthquake insurance coverage
for living expenses for dwellings that
are not owner-occupied. (CHAPTER 665,
STATS. of 1991.)
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MISCELLANEOUS

AB 156 (Peace)

Life Insurance: Living Benefit Program
Proceeds. Exempts from gross income and
withholding, for taxation purposes,
living benefit program moneys an
individual receives from an insurance
company. A living benefit program is a
provision written into an insured's life
insurance policy whereby benefits can be
advanced to the policyholder before death
in the event of terminal or catastrophic
illness. (CHAPTER 475, STATS. of 1991.)

AB 229 (Moore)

Credit Life and Disability Insurance.
Permits a debtor purchasing credit life
and disability insurance to rescind such
coverage within 10 days of receiving the
policy. The debtor must receive a full
refund of any premium paid for the
coverage. (CHAPTER 240, STATS. of 1991.)

AB 676 (Speier)

Homeowners' Insurance: Family Day Care.
Prohibits insurers from arbitrarily
refusing to renew a homeowner's policy
solely because the policy holder has a
license to operate a family day care
home. For the purpose of this law, if a
homeowner moves, and buys insurance at a
new residence from the same insurer who
covered the previous residence, the new
policy will be deemed a renewal.
Insurers failing to comply with these
provisions will be subject to
administrative sanctions. (CHAPTER 784,
STATS. of 1991.)

AB 1287 (Vasconcellos)

AIDS Vaccine Testing. Prohibits health,
disability and life insurers from
withholding coverage of an individual
solely because he or she participated in
specified testing of an AIDS vaccine.
(CHAPTER 703, STATS. of 1991.) .

AB 1725 (Peace)

Fire Insurance; Arson. Limits payment of
losses from a fire under a valued policy
issued or renewed on and after July 1,
1992. Makes arson committed in
retaliation for eviction or other legal
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action previously taken against the
person a factor in aggravation in
imposing felony punishment. (CHAPTER 602,
STATS. of 1991.)
)

SB 153

Agents and Brokers: Continuing Education;
Risk Retention Act. Makes technical
changes to the Risk Retention Act of 1990
and numerous other amendments to the
prelicensing and continuing education
requirements for insurance agents and
brokers. Delays the prelicensing and
continuing education requirements of
insurance agents and brokers until the
next license renewal date after 1992.
(CHAPTER 1040, STATS. of 1991.)
For-hire Vessels. Expands the law
requiring for-hire vessel operators to
obtain liability insurance and provide
proof of insurance to the Public
Utilities Commission. Requires for-hire
vessel owners or operators to post proof
of insurance, in the form of a current
certificate of filing provided by the
commission. Provides for a minimum
penalty, and expands the grounds for
imposition of a fine, from failure to
provide proof of insurance, to any
violation of the laws or commission rules
governing for-hire vessels. (CHAPTER 405,
STATS. of 1991.)

lo)
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California Insurance Guarantee
Association. Clarifies that claims
covered by the California Insurance
Guarantee Association are those made
before policy coverage was terminated,
authorizes the liquidator of an insurer
to cancel policies, and permits claims of
$100 or less for unearned premium.
Provides the Guarantee Association, for
matters involving insolvent workers'
compensation carriers, the same time
periods within which to act as are
provided to carriers in the Labor Code.
(CHAPTER 537, STATS. of 1991.)
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BILLS VETOED 1991

48

AB 621 (Bane)

2 (Bronzan)

AB 9

SDI for State Employees. Would have
allowed a state employee to participate
in the state disability insurance (SDI)
program by direct election of his or her
unit through its recognized employee
organization. Also would have provided
full nonindustrial disability insurance
(NDI) and sick leave benefits to the
extent that combined benefits do not
exceed the employee's full regular weekly
salary immediately prior to the onset of
the disabling condition.
Health Insurance: Benefit Limits. Would
have prohibited a disability insurer from
imposing any condition or limitation on
the number of visits or total payments
for any services covered unless the same
restrictions applied to all specified
practitioners authorized to perform those
services.
Health Insurance: Coverage for Mental
Disorders. Would have provided that the
coverage offered for specified mental
disorders is subject to the same terms
and conditions applied to other
"disorders of the brain" and that
insurers could reserve the right to
confirm diagnoses and review treatment
plans to ensure that coverage was
provided only for medically necessary
services. Also would have specified that
the bill was not intended to impair
specified rights to reimbursement for
providers.
Workers' Compensation: Off-Duty
Firefighters. Would have provided
workers' compensation benefits to
off-duty firefighters who die or are
injured while proceeding to or engaging
in fire suppression or rescue operations
outside California. Current law provides
such benefits to off-duty firefighters
who die or are injured while engaged in
such activities in California.

19

095

Unemployment Insurance: Extended Benefit
Trigger. Would have lowered the state
"trigger" for automatically extending
unemployment benefits to a 4 percent
state uninsured unemployment rate.
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Unemployment Insurance: Commercial
Fishermen. Would have provided that a
commercial fisherman unemployed as a
direct result of freezing weather
conditions that occurred from December
19, 1990, to January 3, 1991, or the
drought, or both, could elect to have
unemployment benefits based on his or her
highest base period earnings since
January 1, 1988. Also would have
extended the election of an alternate
base period to any unemployed individual
who operated, assisted in operating, or
owned a commercial fishing vessel whose
primary source of income for each of the
last five years was derived from
commercial fishing.

AB 1 12 (Bronzan)

Health Insurance: Mental Health Benefits.
Would have required health care plans and
insurers to offer a model mental health
benefit to their employers. The benefit
would have included acute inpatient care
for short term crises, long-term
rehabilitative and residential care, and
outpatient treatments.
Plans would have
been permitted to restrict lifetime
mental health benefits to $100,000.
Health Insurance: PKU Coverage. Would
have required health insurers to offer
coverage for phenylketonuria (PKU),
including medically necessary formulas
and low protein food products.
Workers' Compensation: Exposure to
Bloodborne Pathogens. Would haye
established a rebuttable presumption that
a health care worker who becomes infected
with bloodborne pathogens such as
hepatitis and human immunodeficiency
virus (HIV) was injured on the job for
purposes of workers' compensation. Would
have required, as a condition of the
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presumption, that the health care worker
provide timely written documentation of
the exposure and submit to specified
testing. Except for compensation for
prophylactic care, would have limited the
presumption to 12 months after documented
exposure.
439 (C. Green)

Earthquake Insurance: Market Assistance
Program. Would have permitted the
Insurance Commissioner to form a Market
Assistance Program to provide earthquake
insurance for businesses if such
insurance was not available in the
voluntary market.

837 (Torres)

Workers' Compensation: Carcinogen
Exposure. Would have eliminated the
requirement that a firefighter or peace
officer demonstrate a reasonable link
between the carcinogen to which he or she
was exposed and the disabling cancer in
order for the cancer to be presumed
compensable under workers' compensation.

8 (Torres)

Workers' Compensation: Cancer
Presumption. Would have extended the
cancer presumption under workers'
compensation law to certain public safety
employees (primarily lifeguards) with at
least five years continuous employment.
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Unemployment Insurance: Payments In Lieu
of Layoff Notice. For purposes of
determining unemployment compensation
ity, would have provided that
payments to an individual in lieu of any
layoff notice required by the federal
Worker Adjustment and Retraining
Notification Act are not wages or
compensation for personal services.
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